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State/Federal Agency Certification   

As the designated authority under the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended,  
I hereby certify that this  ___ additional documentation __X_ move ___ removal 
___ name change (additional documentation) ___ other   
meets the documentation standards for registering properties in the National Register of Historic 
Places and meets the procedural and professional requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60.  
 
_______________________________________________________________________________ 
Signature of Certifying Official/Title:                                                                        Date of Action 
 
 
 
 

 
National Park Service Certification  
 I hereby certify that this property is:  
       entered in the National Register  
       determined eligible for the National Register  
       determined not eligible for the National Register  
       removed from the National Register  
      __ additional documentation accepted 
       other (explain:)  _____________________                                                                                    

                      
 
 
 
 
______________________________________________________________________   
Signature of the Keeper   Date of Action   
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The Columbia Turnpike East Tollhouse was listed on the National Register of Historic Places in 2016. 
The tollhouse, which is located on the north side of State Route 23 in the Town of Hillsdale, is 
significant as a rare survival from New York’s Turnpike era. It is the only surviving wood framed 
tollhouse extant on the route and is a rare example of this building type. (See Appendix A). The 
building’s south elevation fronts immediately onto the state route, a circumstance of its former role as 
the easternmost toll house and gate for the former Columbia Turnpike, an overland route between 
western Massachusetts and the Hudson River at Hudson, New York, between 1799 and 1906. While the 
route was chartered in 1799, the East Gate Tollhouse dates to ca. 1835, likely a replacement for an 
earlier building. Until 1906, the building was fronted by a toll gate which could be raised and lowered to 
restrict movement of road traffic.  
 
While the nomination boundary is the parcel historically associated with the toll house, half of the 
building is located within the NYS Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) right-of-way and is within 
its jurisdiction. This problematic location, not much more than a foot off of the paved road, puts the 
existence of the Toll House at risk. At any time, the NYSDOT may determine that the current Route 23 
must be widened, or the route changed in some way that would threaten the toll house (See Appendix 
B). The NYSDOT, recognizing the building’s historic significance, has granted the Friends of East Gate 
(FoEG) the right to move the building back thirty feet, entirely out of their right-of-way, to safeguard it 
from any future actions that may threaten its survival.  The Town of Hillsdale’s Zoning Review Board 
has also approved the FoEG’s proposed setback on its narrow one-third-acre site. 
 
To protect the building, the Friends of East Gate (FoEG) propose the building be moved thirty feet 
directly back from its precarious position next to the state highway, and off of the NYSDOT right-of-
way. The building’s facade will remain in the same position relative to the roadway. The building’s 
orientation will not change. The setback will also be level with the Toll House’s current elevation. The 
setback will not alter or obscure the experience of viewing the structure as one passes by on Route 23. 
The elevation of the structure and the new area in front will be kept clear (See Appendix C). 
 
When the toll gate was in operation, the road was just one lane wide. During the twentieth century, the 
single-lane Columbia Turnpike was widened into the two-lane Route 23 to accommodate car and truck 
traffic. The Toll House is also threatened by its location only a few feet off State Route 23. In fact, the 
approach from east to west curves precariously downhill past the Toll House leaving the building 
vulnerable to accidents. FoEG is urgently concerned that the Toll House is one ice storm away from 
being destroyed altogether by an out-of-control vehicle. Moreover, when Route 23 is plowed after 
storms, the snow, ice, and salt mix are piled against the building. The decades of snow and ice against it 
has rotted the perimeter rim joists that secure the floor and wall framing. The FoEG have secured these 
areas with shoring in the cellar areas, but this is only a temporary solution. 
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Retaining the Columbia Turnpike Tollhouse’s Historical Significance 
 
The nomination for the East Tollhouse states that the property is significant under Criterion A in the 
area of Transportation for its association with the Columbia Turnpike and under Criterion C in the area 
of Architecture as a largely-intact example of frame domestic architecture built to serve as a toll 
keeper’s house. Three tollhouses were constructed for the turnpike: the West Tollhouse (stone building, 
NR Listed, 2000), the Middle Tollhouse (not extant), and the frame East Tollhouse (NR Listed, 2016). 
During its heyday, the turnpike was a critical conduit for the transportation of goods, including 
agricultural products, livestock, and marble, from New York and Massachusetts to the Hudson River.  
 
After carefully studying “Criteria Consideration B: Moved Properties,” FoEG argues that the East 
Tollhouse will retain its significance despite the proposed move under the category of Eligibility for 
Architectural Value. The Tollhouse is a rare and significant survival from New York State’s turnpike 
era. A purpose-built, vernacular building, this building satisfied the needs of the toll keepers and their 
families for which it served as both a home and workplace. Utilitarian in construction and finish, it is 
nevertheless a rare surviving example of frame turnpike-related architecture which retains a historic 
interrelationship with the road. While the move will put a short distance between the building and the 
road, FoEG argues that the East Tollhouse will also retain its significance under the category of 
Eligibility for Historic Associations. The Tollhouse will remain on its historic lot, in its historic 
orientation, and only moved as far as necessary to remove it from the NYSDOT right-of-way. While the 
building currently remains intact to its historic appearance and in its historic location, the road itself has 
changed significantly. When the toll gate was in operation, the road was just one lane wide. During the 
twentieth century, the single-lane Columbia Turnpike was widened into the two-lane Route 23 to 
accommodate car and truck traffic traveling at a speed limit of 55 MPH. FoEG believes that to save this 
rare and unique structure, it must be set back a safe distance to preserve the building for the future.   
 
As part of the proposed move, FoEG will be careful to retain the building’s integrity of design, 
materials, and workmanship, feeling, and association. It is our intention to set the Toll House back on 
the same property in its entirety, lifting and setting the structure back on new foundations that will 
include and preserve all its original features, including the brick fireplace, chimney, original exterior 
cladding, windows, doors, and interior plastered walls and ceilings. By retaining its orientation on route 
23, it will still convey the same feeling and association it did when it was first constructed. 

 
Maintaining the Toll House’s Historical Integrity 
FoEG has given extremely careful consideration to the question of the building’s historical integrity.  
Some years ago, we were offered two different locations in the town of Hillsdale where we might move 
the toll house.  We determined that neither location was suitable as each one would require moving the 
toll house away from the road and some distance away from its current location and roadside context.  A 
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move of this nature would sever the toll house from its original historic setting, resulting in a loss of its 
significance and historical integrity.  
 
To protect the building while retaining its significant associations, FoEG believes the Toll House should 
remain on the property where it has stood for more than 200 years but safely moved back from 
NYSDOT property and the roadway. Our proposal keeps the building in the same position and 
orientation, and as close to the road as possible, while safeguarding the structure for generations to 
come. The Toll House parcel is small, only one-third of an acre, and slopes down behind the building. A 
completely new foundation replicating the extant original appearance will be constructed with backfill 
behind the current location so the building remains at the same level as the road (See Appendix D). 
 
The East Gate Toll House is a rare vestige from an era of early American transportation and economic 
development that preceded the railroad and industrialization. It is among few remaining structures of 
this type purpose-built for utilitarian public purposes.  FoEG has consulted with three building movers to 
assess the possibility of moving the Toll House without damaging the building. The moving company 
with which FoEG would like to work guarantees they can move the building with no damage to the 
structure, including the chimney. 
 
Summary: Safety on a Historic Parcel 
In summary, the plot on which the tollhouse exists is small, sloping, and narrow. The recommended 
setback will not appear as a major visual change – the overall appearance of the landscape will not be 
altered. In fact, the Toll House will appear as it has for hundreds of years from every direction  
As previously stated, FOEG proposes to maintain the orientation, setting and general environment of the 
Toll House while protecting the historic structure from traffic and weather conditions (such as snow and 
road salt).  
 
The site has been cleared of vegetation and work has been completed to stabilize the structure. To date, 
no evidence of archaeological significance has been discovered on the site – consistent with sloping 
land. However, FoEG intends to partner with Bard College’s Archaeology Field School to perform an 
archaeological survey of the builder’s trench behind the building in advance of the proposed move. 
 
It is also important to state that since its founding in 2016, FoEG has worked closely with the local 
community, the Town of Hillsdale, regional historical societies, and local organizations. We have 
presented the history of the Columbia Turnpike and the East Gate Tollhouse at special events, raised 
awareness at our local farmers market and community library, and worked hard to earn the interest and 
support of our neighbors. We believe our community is as committed to the protection and preservation 
of the East Gate as we are. We respectfully request your support and look forward to working with you 
to save this historic site. 
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